NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

STATE-FEDERAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE
Philadelphia, pennsylvania
july 10, 2009
MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) State-Federal Relations Committee met at the Marriott Downtown in Philadelphia, PA, on Friday, July 10, 2009, at 1:20 p.m.

Rep. Greg Wren of Alabama, chair of the Committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:
Sen. Ralph Hudgens, GA

Rep. Don Flanders, NH

Sen. Ruth Teichman, KS

Assem. Joseph Morelle, NY

Rep. Robert Damron, KY

Rep. Dan Dodd, OH

Rep. George Keiser, ND

Rep. Brian Kennedy, RI

Rep. Frank Wald, ND

Other legislators present were: 

Sen. Richard Miranda, AZ

Rep. Barb Byrum, MI

Sen. William R. Haine, IL

Sen. Jerry Klein, ND

Rep. Perry Thurston, FL


Sen. Carroll Leavell, NM

Rep. Ronald Crimm, KY

Assem. Jonathan Bing, NY

Rep. Dennis Horlander, KY

Rep. Charles Curtiss, TN

Rep. Tommy Thompson, KY

Rep. Larry Taylor, TX

Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director


Mike Humphreys, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations


Jordan Estey, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education
MINUTES

After a motion made and seconded, the Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its February 27, 2009, meeting in Washington, DC.

FEDERAL SYSTEMIC RISK PROPOSALS
Mr. Humphreys overviewed the Obama Administration’s financial services regulatory reform plan, including proposals to authorize the Federal Reserve to oversee new Tier-1 financial holding companies.  He said that the plan called for the creation of a Financial Services Oversight Council (FSOC) comprised of federal—and not state—financial regulators; an Office of National Insurance (ONI)—which he said resembled a proposed Office of Insurance Information (OII) introduced by Rep. Paul Kanjorski (D-PA); and a Consumer Financial Protection Agency (CFPA).  He reported that the CFPA would comprise the consumer protection rulemaking, examination, and enforcement authorities of several existing financial services regulators, including the Federal Reserve.  He also described recommendations regarding bank and derivatives regulations, among other things.  
Mr. Humphreys reported that the President intends to transmit legislation on each individual proposal to Capitol Hill in the coming months and that Congressional Committees would continue to hold hearings before adjourning for August recess.  
Julie Gackenbach of Confrere Strategies reported on insurance industry meetings with the Treasury Department.  She said that Treasury officials had made it clear that the Administration would not seek regulatory authority over insurance and that the ONI scope would be limited to information gathering.  
Kevin McKechnie of the American Bankers Insurance Association (ABIA), on behalf of the Coalition for Insurance Management (CIM), expressed concern regarding the scope and authority of the proposed CFPA. 

FEDERAL INSURANCE REFORM PROPOSALS
Mr. Humphreys reported on pending Congressional insurance legislation, including H.R. 2609, the Insurance Information Act; H.R. 2554, the National Association of Registered Agents and Brokers Reform Act (NARAB II); and H.R. 2571/S. 1363, the Nonadmitted and Reinsurance Reform Act.  He noted that NCOIL had opposed legislation similar to H.R. 2609 in 2008. 
Wes Bissett of the Independent Insurance Agents & Brokers of America (IIABA) said that federal lawmakers had approved a NARAB II bill on the House Suspension Calendar in 2008 and that H.R. 2554 could move through the House Financial Services Committee quickly in 2009.  David Eppstein of the National Association of Professional Insurance Agents (PIA) said bill drafters had addressed constitutional questions raised about the 2008 bill and that PIA supports H.R. 2554.  

Rep. Wren said that NCOIL does not have a position on H.R. 2554 or on H.R. 2571/S. 1363.  He said that NCOIL has supported targeted reform efforts, including producer licensing uniformity initiatives, and expressed his hope that NCOIL could endorse H.R. 2554 in the future.  He added that NCOIL had adopted a Resolution in Support of Surplus Lines Insurance Multi-State Compact (SLIMPACT) in 2008.

Dick Bouhan of the National Association of Professional Surplus Lines Offices (NAPSLO) said that the House could pass H.R. 2571 in July and that a similar bill could pass the Senate this year.       

MARKET CONDUCT DATA CONFIDENTIALITY
Rep. Wren said that NCOIL President Sen. James Seward (NY) had introduced for discussion at the NCOIL Spring Meeting a proposed Market Conduct Annual Statement Model Law.  He said the Committee had deferred consideration of the model until the Summer Meeting to allow for further discussion.  He added that Sen. Seward had offered clarifying amendments to the draft before the Summer Meeting.  
National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) Vice President Commissioner Susan Voss (IA) said that the NAIC had not formally reviewed the model bill and cautioned against legislation that could impede regulators’ ability to share data in a confidential manner.  She added that regulators are still discussing what data should be publicly available to consumers.  
Cate Paolino of the American Insurance Association (AIA) said the bill draft contemplates future market possibilities and offers flexibility and choice as well as responsibility and control.  She highlighted sections of the draft that address data submission and collection and information review and analysis, among other things, and said that MCAS data should be protected along the same lines as confidentiality required under an NCOIL Market Conduct Surveillance Model Law.    
Deirdre Manna of the Property Casualty Insurers Association of America (PCI) and Joe Thesing of the National Association of Mutual Insurance Companies (NAMIC) emphasized the importance of MCAS data confidentiality and expressed support for the draft model legislation.   

After further discussion of data confidentiality and the NAIC MCAS process, Ms. Manna said that initial results of an NAIC subgroup survey regarding regulator use of MCAS data should be available before the NCOIL Annual Meeting.  

Rep. Kennedy moved—and the Committee unanimously voted—to defer consideration of the proposed model bill until the NCOIL Annual Meeting, citing the sponsor, Sen. Seward’s, inability to attend the Summer Meeting discussion.  Rep. Kennedy also urged legislators to introduce the NCOIL Market Conduct Surveillance Model Law in their respective states.   

Commissioner Voss said that the NAIC may submit comments regarding the draft legislation to NCOIL staff in advance of the Annual Meeting.  

STATE PRODUCER LICENSING ACTIVITY

Commissioner Leslie Newman (TN), on behalf of the NAIC, reported on NAIC initiatives regarding producer licensing reciprocity and uniformity, including activities of an NAIC-Industry Producer Licensing Coalition and an NAIC Producer Licensing Task Force.  She said that an NAIC Producer Licensing Model Act had been adopted in 47 states and that a majority of states have adopted uniformity provisions regarding resident licensing.  She also provided an update on National Insurance Producer Registry (NIPR) activity, noting that significant progress had been made to utilize the one-stop facility for all electronic producer licensing transactions.  

Assem. Morelle pointed out that the NIPR Board of Directors does not include a state legislator and suggested that legislative participation could be helpful.  

FINGERPRINTING/BACKGROUND CHECK STANDARDS

Mr. Bissett listed items that states looking to address fingerprinting/background check legislation should consider.  He said these included, among others: application as a resident producer; confidentiality and privacy protections; penalties for misuse; and reducing costs or burdens that would be imposed on agents.  He said that to promote parity, fingerprinting should apply to insurance company officers as well as to agents.  He said that fingerprinting was on a backburner in the agent community.

Mr. Eppstein reported on an April 2009 Government Accountability Office (GAO) paper that addressed product approval, producer licensing, and market conduct.  He said the GAO had recommended that Congress promote all-state uniformity on fingerprinting and background checks.  He noted that only California and Florida require fingerprinting for nonresident producers.  He said that PIA preferred to pursue reciprocity through a state-by-state approach—instead of by seeking Congressional legislation—and added that Washington State had recently become reciprocal.    

INTERSTATE INSURANCE PRODUCT REGULATION COMPACT

Director Mary Jo Hudson (OH), Interstate Insurance Product Regulation Commission (IIPRC) Vice Chair, reported that Mississippi and New Mexico had recently joined the IIPRC and that legislation was awaiting the Governor’s signature in Missouri.  She said the Compact will comprise 36 jurisdictions representing more than 55 percent of the premium volume across the nation.  She said that legislation was pending in Connecticut, New Jersey, and New York. Director Hudson also reported that the IIPRC had already received more product filings in 2009 than in all of 2008.  She added that the IIPRC had hired Karen Shutter as its new Executive Director.    

Rep. Kennedy encouraged legislators from noncompacting states to introduce legislation to join the IIPRC and listed several membership benefits, including, among others, that more products are available to constituents and that filing fees are remitted to the states. 

SURPLUS LINES COMPACT

Dan Maher of the Excess Line Association of New York (ELANY) said that a SLIMPACT representative had recently demonstrated to an NAIC Surplus Lines Task Force problems in the surplus lines market regarding compliance and tax payments on multistate risks.  He said that the market problems could be addressed by SLIMPACT or by H.R. 2571/S. 1363, and noted that SLIMPACT could work in conjunction with the federal legislation.    
Rep. Wren said that state modernization initiatives convey to Congress that state legislators can work collaboratively with regulators and regulated entities on targeted reform, and that the states do not need an overarching federal insurance approach.  He said that he hoped the NAIC could work collaboratively on SLIMPACT.

FEDERAL CONSUMER PROTECTION LEGISLATION

Rep. Wren said that a proposed Resolution Favoring Continued State-Based Insurance Consumer Protection asserts that insurance consumer protection should remain with the states and reaffirms NCOIL support for state regulation over insurance.  He said that the resolution stated that any federal consumer protection entity—including a Financial Product Safety Commission as envisioned under H.R. 1705/S. 566, the Financial Product Safety Commission Act—should not have direct or indirect jurisdiction over insurance.  He noted that a friendly amendment would add language regarding H.R. 3126, the Consumer Financial Protection Agency Act, which he said was introduced by Congressman Barney Frank (D-MA) earlier in the week.      
Ms. Manna said that Congressman Frank had indicated that he would like to advance legislation to create a consumer protection entity before August recess.  She said that PCI supported the proposed resolution and the friendly amendment.  Larry Diehl of the Consumer Credit Industry Association (CCIA) also supported the resolution.  In earlier Committee discussion, Mr. Bissett of the IIABA had expressed support for the proposal. 

Mr. Humphreys clarified that the resolution would not oppose the creation of a Financial Product Safety Commission or a Consumer Financial Protection Agency.  He said that it would oppose extending the scope of such an entity to the business of insurance.  

Doug Head of the Life Insurance Settlement Association (LISA) said that LISA would work with Congress to ensure that the life settlements business is excluded from the scope of the proposed consumer agency.  

Following a motion made and seconded, the Committee voted to waive the NCOIL 30-day deadline rule to consider the friendly amendment.  The Committee then voted unanimously to approve the resolution, as amended.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:00 p.m.
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